#### FLORIDA HEALTH INSURANCE ADVISORY BOARD

# **Board of Directors Meeting Minutes** Monday, November 5, 2018, 2:00 PM Via Teleconference Tallahassee, Florida

#### **Board Members Present:**

David Altmaier, Chair W. Adam Clatsoff

Ken Stevenson

Rick Wallace

Christina Lake

Robert Muszynski

Molly McKinstry Louisa McQueeney **Brad Bentley** 

Chris Paterson

Richard B. Weiss

Seth Phelps (for Mark McGowan)

## **Others Present:**

- Amy Hardee, Administrative Assistant II to the Deputy Commissioner Life & Health, Office of Insurance Regulation (OIR)
- Shannon Doheny, Senior Attorney, Legal Services Office, OIR
- Craig Wright, Chief Actuary & Deputy Commissioner Life & Health, OIR
- Chris Struk, Life & Health Policy Advisor, OIR
- Mike Yaworsky, Chief of Staff, OIR
- Erin VanSickle, Deputy Chief of Staff, OIR
- Warren Mills, Director, Life & Health Product Review, OIR
- Monica Ross, Chief Assistant General Counsel, OIR
- Caitlin Murray, Director of Government Affairs, OIR
- Jon Moore, Communications Director, OIR

#### I. Call to Order

Commissioner and Chair David Altmaier called the meeting to order at 2:01 PM indicating the meeting was properly noticed to the public in accordance with Florida Law.

#### II. Roll Call

Amy Hardee conducted a roll call, noting the presence of a quorum.

#### III. Antitrust Statement

Shannon Doheny was recognized to review the antitrust statement.

### IV. Chair's Opening Remarks

The Chair thanked the Board members for being members of this Board and for the invaluable insights into their respective areas of the health insurance market in Florida as potential legislative proposals are discussed.

# V. Approval of Minutes – October 4, 2018

The Chair presented the minutes from the October 4, 2018, meeting for adoption, noting that members had been provided with advance copies. Adam Clatsoff moved to adopt the minutes as written, with a second by Robert Muszynski, and the minutes were adopted without objection.

# VI. Legislative Proposals for 2019

The Chair noted that the purpose of today's call was to discuss legislative proposals for 2019 and reminded the Board that only proposals receiving unanimous consent of the Board, and not opposed by any Board member, will be forwarded to the Florida Legislature. However, Board members are certainly welcome to pursue legislative proposals on their own, whether or not they are accepted by the Board.

The Chair noted that eight legislative proposals were received, all from Louisa McQueeney. To allow each proposal to receive full consideration, the Chair asked Ms. McQueeney to review each of her recommendations one at a time with time for discussion and questions between each one, noting that the proposals will be voted on during our next meeting.

Recommendation #1: Provide a clear <u>legislative</u> directive whereby small group employers be specifically allowed the option to offer "employee/dependent(s)" coverage in the open market, where dependent(s) are dependent children only.

Ms. McQueeney noted that her first recommendation is a little bit different than the one she recommended last year. It's an employee/dependent option coverage in the small group plans. Under most employer-sponsored group health plans, employers subsidize the employee's premium to a great extent, but usually not the spouse/dependent coverage, making it very expensive for the company to get health insurance. Covering a spouse is not mandated by federal law and in the Affordable Care Act (ACA) environment, it would be advantageous to have the option to not offer spousal coverage, so that the spouse could qualify for Premium Tax Credits (PTCs). In Florida, this is not an option.

Mr. Clatsoff stated that he loves this recommendation and it is exactly right on.

Brad Bentley asked for clarification on what was different between last's year recommendation and this year's recommendation. The difference is that last year's recommendation was for spousal dependents and dependent children; whereas, this year's recommendation is only for dependent children. This will allow the spouse to go out into the open market and get tax credits if they qualify for that.

Recommendation #2: Allow consumers a Deductible Health Credit Transfer to the new policy equal to the deductible paid by the consumer.

Ms. McQueeney noted that she had made this recommendation before and it remains a problem. When an employer changes healthcare plan midstream and employees have already paid their deductible, they have to start all over again with a new deductible. For 2019, these deductibles could be as high as \$7,900 for an individual and \$15,800 for a family. Some policies require the insured to pay the entire deductible before the insurance company pays anything at all and this creates a hardship.

Seth Phelps asked for clarification as to when this is happening because there is a requirement under state law (<u>section 627.666(2)</u>. <u>Florida Statutes</u>) for when an employer changes insurance companies. Ms. McQueeney noted that her recommendation is not just for when an employer changes health insurance plans but also when an individual changes insurance plans (i.e., they move from one county to another). Mr. Phelps noted that the statute he was referring to only applies to group insurance. Ms. McQueeney asked if it could be expanded to individual insurance.

Recommendation #3: Provide consumer with one free copy of their medical record, to be provided to consumer by mail or electronic mail, at the time of payment request for services provided.

Ms. McQueeney noted that patients have a right to their medical records under the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA). The same law allows providers to charge fees for providing the requested copies. Many requests for records are not honored in a timely fashion if honored at all and some at great expense to the consumer. Obtaining one's own medical records is especially important when disputes arise with insurance companies, resulting in denial of claims, leaving patients in precarious financial positions. She has seen this issue become more prevalent with the rise of short time medical policies and pre-existing conditions. This will also allow consumers to see exactly what services were provided and what's being billed for.

Mr. Clatsoff agreed that this is an important problem. However, he suggested that a better solution would be to require that these records be provided at a cost to be dictated by the Board. He asked if a time limit (30 days or 60 days) on obtaining these records could be put into law. He is reluctant to ask hospitals, etc. to provide these records for free as they have bills to pay also. Molly McKinstry asked to clarify that this would be a requirement of the provider (hospital, etc.) rather than the insurer and Ms. McQueeney confirmed that is correct. Ms. McQueeney asked if insurers could work with providers to get consumers these records in a timely fashion since they negotiate with the providers. Ms. McKinstry noted that there are regulations in law already for different types of health care facilities with regard to the timeframe for releasing records and the cost (i.e., for hospitals, the charge for non-paper records cannot exceed \$2 total or \$1/page). She suggested that maybe it would be beneficial to have the deadlines for releasing records and the cost for these records be the same for all providers as opposed to the way it is now with each type having its own rules. She also mentioned the possibility of a patient portal to get the information so that it would not cost either party money.

When Ms. McQueeney asked to clarify that a patient portal would provide the records free of charge, Ms. McKinstry noted that she believes establishing a patient portal would get closer to reducing the cost to the provider but she would have to touch base with some of the provider groups to confirm this. She also noted that some providers already have patient portals while others would have to establish them which would incur additional cost. Ms. McQueeney expressed her opinion that consumers are already paying the provider for a service and feels that the medical record should just be part of that transaction. Mr. Clatsoff asked why Ms. McQueeney doesn't feel it's appropriate to pay for medical records and she noted that consumers received itemized receipts for other services they pay for so why not with medical services. Ms. McKinstry noted that whether providers are paid a rate that would cover the cost of providing records would be questions that would need to be answered by individual providers. However, she did agree that ensuring these records are provided timely and efficiently makes a lot of sense. Ms. McQueeney asked if insurers pay for medical records when they are doing a medical review. Rich Weiss responded that yes, sometimes insurers do pay for medical records; however, it's at a negotiated rate. Ms. McQueeney also noted that sometimes consumers do not receive any kind of confirmation that they have requested their records which results in getting the runaround. Ken Stevenson noted that he has run into this issue as well with medical records being up to 400-500 pages and the provider charging \$1/page and this can create a hardship if the consumer is just trying to work through an appeal.

<u>Recommendation #4</u>: Prohibit insurance carriers from amending or removing a covered prescription drug during the policy year. This will not preclude the insurance carrier from expanding the formulary and lowering prices throughout the policy year.

Ms. McQueeney noted that this recommendation is a repeat from last year. Consumers often pick a health insurance plan based on the prescription drugs covered and the cost tiers they are classified in. Insurers routinely reclassify drugs to more access restrictive drug tiers, increase the consumer's co-payment, co-insurance or deductible, and reclassify drugs to higher cost sharing tiers. Consumers enter into a contract with the health insurance plan for a twelve-month period and pay an agreed upon amount per month for this period.

Mr. Clatsoff asked if this would just apply to the insured or everyone in the block of business and Ms. McQueeney said everyone. Mr. Clatsoff asked if this could just be applied to people in the block who are using the specific drug being changed. Ms. McQueeney stated that she thought it should apply to everyone. Mr. Weiss stated that doing this could inadvertently cause the price of insurance to go up. Pharmaceutical companies tend to change their prices on a quarterly basis so insurance companies would have to build in some type of cost increase to allow for changes throughout the year. Mr. Clatsoff agreed that this is a problem for consumers taking a specific drug that gets a price increase or goes away complete. Mr. Weiss noted that usually there is a similar drug that can be substituted in these cases. Mr. Muszynski has encountered these while working in a university pharmacy which caused the drug to be too expensive to carry. Mr. Weiss said he understood the concern; however, it's usually done from a cost protection standpoint. It was noted that maybe the recommendation needs to be that pharmaceutical companies cannot change drug prices midstream.

Ms. McKinstry said she believes the Medicaid Program would need to be exempted from this requirement as they are single-formulary with changes made quarterly through a very prescribed process. Ms. McQueeney asked for this information and Ms. McKinstry said she would share it.

<u>Recommendation #5</u>: In inadequate narrow networks, treat out-of-network care as innetwork care and/or, at a minimum, apply the cost of the care to the accumulators, such as the deductible. Improve network adequacy.

Ms. McQueeney noted that this recommendation is to direct the OIR to develop better and more inclusive standards of network adequacy for all group and individual health plans. There is not reasonable access for certain consumers, especially in rural areas, where they cannot find providers. The "reasonable access" standard identified by CMS is insufficient at ensuring timely access to consumers as well as culturally and linguistically appropriate competency among providers. These standards are even more insufficient for consumers who are members of vulnerable populations with health disparities for instance in rural areas, where travel distances are an additional problem. When provider networks are inadequate, consumers may have no choice but to seek care outside their health plan's network. In those cases, insurers often require enrollees to pay a greater share of the cost for out- of-network care, and the insurer is not required to count those costs toward annual out-of-pocket maximums under the ACA.

Ms. McKinstry noted that the Agency for Health Care Administration (AHCA) regulates the network adequacy requirements for commercial non-Exchange plans, excluding Medicaid because it has its own separate process. AHCA has a mechanism to accept any type of complaints or concerns about insufficient networks and asked that these types of concerns be shared with them to see if it can be resolved within the existing regulations. There have been single-case agreements put in place to treat certain individuals with unique needs when the particular specialty they require is not within reasonable access.

# Recommendation #6: Apply the balance billing rules under HB221, signed into law by Governor Scott in April 2016, to include emergency transportation.

Ms. McQueeney noted that this recommendation is to prohibit balance billing for emergency medical transportation. In June 2018, the Florida Insurance Consumer Advocate's Office issued an "Emergency Medical Transportation Costs in Florida" White Paper as a result of the its Emergency Medical Transportation Working Group's work to address this problem. Consumers in a life-threatening accident or major medical emergency in need of emergency transportation by road, water or air to receive immediate health care attention at a nearby facility, are not able to make an informed decision or negotiate at arms-length about the cost of the transport. Health insurance companies provide coverage for this event, but some coverage gaps can leave consumers with surprise high medical bills for the service. This is an interesting problem because usually market forces will drive prices down, but in this particular case, the price actually goes up because the more vehicles you have, the more staff you need to be available.

Mr. Phelps noted that the state is not able to do anything about costs for air transportation because that is pre-empted by federal law. There are some laws regarding this issue which have been introduced at the federal level but nobody knows if any changes will result from them.

The Chair noted that this recommendation was approved by the Board last year and submitted to the Florida Legislature.

<u>Recommendation #7</u>: Establish a process for creating a standardized prior authorization form to be used by providers and insurance plans in the state. Allow for electronic submissions of prior authorization forms.

Ms. McQueeney noted that this recommendation is to standardize the Prior Authorization process. Prior authorization (PA) requirements are used by health plans to eliminate or minimize treatments that are potentially ineffective, wasteful, or even harmful. However, navigating the process can be very challenging for both healthcare providers and patients, because often payers require different forms for different plans, which may be specific to the type of drug, and their requirements for authorization may also vary. For people with chronic illnesses like Multiple sclerosis (MS), barriers related to prior authorization requirements can have a negative impact on their lives and their health outcomes. It can cause a delay in receiving an MRI or accessing a prescribed medication for weeks or even months until their insurer's prior authorization forms are submitted, reviewed, and approved. On the healthcare provider side, frustration and confusion surrounding the process are common.

Mr. Clatsoff asked what the process would be and who would be in charge of it. Ms. McQueeney suggested the OIR or the Board. Mr. Clatsoff stated that this could become very controversial quickly because each entity would want their PA Forms to look a specific way. Ms. McKinstry asked if there was any current effort for the Office to develop a standardized PA form. Chris Struk noted that in 2017, SB502 was passed which required to OIR to develop a standard PA form; however, it is only required to be used by health insurers which do not provide an electronic PA process and his understanding is that very few insurers do not use an electronic process. Mr. Weiss confirmed that each carrier has their own portal so they probably do not look the same.

<u>Recommendation #8</u>: Establish clear, meaningful, and accessible procedures for prescribers to override the process by requesting an exemption and prohibit insurers from requiring insured patients to fail a drug more than once.

Ms. McQueeney noted that this recommendation is to establish Step Therapy Protocols. Step therapy or "fail first" policies allow health plans to control the order in which patients take certain therapies. Step therapy protocols require that patients must try one or more medications selected by their insurer before the plan will grant coverage for the drug originally prescribed by the healthcare provider. Patients and healthcare providers have voiced concern regarding the potential adverse effects of step therapy, when it is not paired with protections for patients. When patients are required to cycle through and document a "step"—or in some cases, more than one step or medication—the process may result in substantial delays in treatment deemed appropriate by their healthcare provider. The use of ineffective treatment has been associated with higher costs due to additional office visits, increased drug costs, and even the increased likelihood of needing additional treatment or hospitalization. The risk profile of the medication as well as side effects and the ability for an individual to adhere to the medication must also be taken into account.

The Chair thanked Ms. McQueeney for bringing these recommendations before the Board and encouraged each member to discuss these recommendations with their colleagues within their organizations so they can be prepared to vote on them at the next meeting, which is scheduled for December 13 via teleconference.

#### VII. Other Business

The Chair asked if there was any other business to be brought before the Board. There being none, the Commissioner moved to the next agenda item.

### VIII. Public Comment

The Chair asked if there were any members of the public who would like to comment. There being none, the Commissioner moved to the next agenda item.

# IX. Adjourn

The Commissioner thanked everyone for participating. Having no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 2:44 PM.

David Altmaier, Chair

2/5/19 Date